
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Bufo Boreas 
_____________ 

 

a short and somewhat froggy monologue 
 

by  

 

Elizagrace Madrone 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

elizagrace.siobhan@gmail.com 

707.601.8686 

 

mailto:elizagrace.siobhan@gmail.com


Madrone/Bufo 2 

 

 

 

NOTE: The daughters and the old woman can be suggested any 
way you like - dancers, actors, shadow puppets voiced by 
JEAN, shuddering video clips, a puppet theatre behind JEAN. 
JEAN might provide all the voices in any case. Or maybe the 
lights stay off and JEAN’s voice comes out of the dark.  
 

Whenever the lights do come up, JEAN is probably sitting on 
the stage - maybe on a stool.  
 

JEAN 

Once upon a time in a cabin at the edge of the woods lived 
a mother and her two daughters. Maybe it was a little 
A-frame with a wood stove and no privacy. Maybe the woods 
were deep drenched mysteries of grey fog and red bark and 
green, green needles and the water pipes burst on freezing 
nights. For sure it wasn’t the easiest life and they 
weren’t the easiest women. The first daughter was sweet, 
and obedient, and very good at doing exactly what she was 
told. The second daughter was smart, and headstrong, and 
very good at doing exactly what she wanted to do.  
 

On a cold November morning when Jack Frost spread his 
fingers across the window glass the mother tried the 
sputtering faucet - sighed - and told the first daughter to 
take an empty milk jug to the spring for water. So the 
obedient daughter took the empty jug and walked out the 
door, down the path, under the trees, up the ridge and to 
the muddy ground around the spring - and as she lifted the 
jug full and dripping an old woman appeared at the spring’s 
edge and demanded water. Being obedient, the daughter 
brought the jug to the old woman, who drank and drank and 
drank until water spilled down her face and chest and she 
tossed the empty jug to the ground. The old woman wiped her 
mouth and said - 
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OLD WOMAN  
Obedience is a jewel beyond price. This is my gift to you: 
that every word you speak be as diamonds and rubies falling 
from your lips. Now say thank you. 
 

OBEDIENT DAUGHTER 
Thank you - 
 

JEAN 

--and sparkling gems, polished and faceted, fell from her 
lips and tumbled into the water and the mud. When she 
looked up from her amazement, the old woman was gone. Arms 
full of the water jug and pockets crammed with gems, the 
obedient daughter hurried home, where her practical mother 
set her immediately to parsing her sentences and learning 
how questions shaped into round, gleaming pearls, while 
words of passion and poetry spat emerald-sharp until she 
fell silent and asleep in her jagged piles of gleaming 
stones. 

 

Next morning Jack Frost was still in town, pipe was still 
broken, and the obedient daughter was still sleeping, so 
the headstrong daughter took the empty jug and walked out 
the door, down the path, under the trees, up the ridge and 
to the muddy ground around the spring - and as she lifted 
the jug full and dripping an old woman appeared at the 
spring’s edge and demanded water. The headstrong daughter 
asked  

 

HEADSTRONG DAUGHTER 
Who are you? 
 

JEAN 

A frown gathered the old woman’s forehead and clouds drew 
in over the trees. She said 
 

OLD WOMAN 
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Your face is lovely, but your heart is ugly and cold. This 
is my gift to you: that every word you speak fall to earth 
as cold and ugly as you. 
 

JEAN 

– and with a crash the clouds clapped and thunder boomed. 
The daughter cried out – and a patter of frogs echoed her 
happily as they tumbled from her lips into the mud. Water 
jug in her arms and frogs hopping merrily at her heels, the 
headstrong daughter hurried home.Then - then - 
 

Nope. There was more - something about a prince - but the 
frogs is where I stopped listening. 
 

Frogs call. 
 

Oooh, hear that?  
 

Listen to the frogs. 
 

First rain plops into the summer dust and the frogs burst 
out singing hosannas at the top of their tiny frog lungs. 
Every year. Humboldt is a very froggy place. You got your 
rough & ready Western Toads - your native bufo boreas, 
cousins out every road. They breed in the ruts those big 
truck tires make in the mud. Rain comes, rut turns into a 
puddle, BAM! Western Toad maternity ward.  
 

Listen to the frogs. 
 

Mmm. Pseudacris regilla. Pacific Chorus frogs. Anytime you 
hear frogs in a movie, that’s Pacific Chorus frogs. The 
little greenbrown hoppy ones with the stripe.  
 

When Alice and I met - she had a tiny a-frame out by the 
Mattole on someone else’s parcel, barely enough room for a 
bed and me - we’d lie there listening to the frogs all 
winter long. She could pick out every single one. 
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You know they change colors? Pacific Chorus frogs. Not fast 
enough to matter, though. One of Alice’s college professors 
put frogs in boxes with snakes over and over again to see 
if the snake ate the frog faster if they were against a 
contrasting background. They do. Pretty fucking rough on 
the frogs, either way. All those centuries of evolution 
figuring out how to hide from snakes and some asshole puts 
them in a box together just to see what happens. That’s 
when Alice left. Looked down the barrel of forty years of 
putting frogs in boxes with snakes and walked out the door, 
hitched a ride north, and never went back. 
 

See the river on your way into town? Still half the size it 
should be. I remember sweeter summers and greener grass and 
the Eel so cold and full salmon caught the sun from bank to 
bank, I remember when the rain came earlier and the rain 
stayed later and the redwoods dripped fog from October to 
May and the only people who came north came for the love of 
it...our ritual yearly lament.  
 

But the fire season gets longer every year. Alice’s old 
a-frame burned, three years ago. Fire leapt clear over the 
river bed. We hadn’t been out to the Mattole in years, not 
since Alice got sick, but it was still a punch in the guy 
when Jimmy told me. And frogs are vanishing into thin air. 
Western toad embryos rotting in lakes by the millions. They 
tried to blame the bullfrogs at first. Theory: hard-ass 
sophisticated rana catesbiana hopping over from the East 
Coast and settling in, eating all the little California 
native frogs for breakfast, lunch, and dinner. Frog buffet. 
Then the bullfrogs started disappearing too. Turns out it 
was environmental degradation all along. Whoops. Our bad. 
And now it’s too late. 
 

Alice’s favorite frog was Rana draytoni, this big, gorgeous 
red jewel with black spots. California red-legged. Should 
be in the Amazon, not behind our woodshed. Last November I 
went out early to grab logs for the fire and Alice was 
sitting, wrapped in this big wool blanket, nose to nose 
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with this giant, beautiful red frog. Had to be seven inches 
nose to tail. And Alice - rain dripping on her face, frail 
and brittle as a dry leaf, just glowing like her whole body 
was a smile. That big frog could’ve been carved out of a 
ruby, still as she was. Like they were sharing a breath.  
 

That was the day we found out for sure the cancer was back. 
Never saw the frog again. I couldn’t - I - tried to keep us 
out on the land, keep everything going, but it was too 
hard. Every time I drove Alice along that old dirt road was 
torture. She tried to keep quiet but I could hear her 
breathing and I - I felt like she was going to shake apart 
in front of my eyes. Hurt me more than it hurt her. God, 
no, that’s bullshit, isn’t it. Anyway, it hurt, and I 
couldn’t take it anymore. I moved us into town where the 
roads were smoother and the ambulance was closer.  
 

California red-leggeds have practically disappeared from 
the Mattole. I asked Janey. Fell victim to “ephemerous 
traps” - find a pretty pond, hop off comfortably certain 
you’ve done your reproductive duties, 2 months later the 
pond dries up because it hasn’t rained since February, 
tadpoles dry up with it, and poof! No more California 
red-legged frogs. Trapped. Everybody’s trapped. Whole 
town’s drying up. Hell, the whole state. Every summer it 
gets worse. The river gets smaller, the fires get bigger, 
and we curl up in the dust in a ring of flames hoping to 
whoever’s listening that the wind won’t change. 
 

I keep saying I’m going to leave. Sold the land to some 
out-of-towner to pay the medical bills. Still. Here I sit 
on my ass year after year listening to the frogs fall 
silent one by one. One day when that first October rain 
falls there won’t be any angel chorus. Just dark, silent 
winters and the crackling of flames in July. If I ever go - 
if I ever go - I tell you where I’ll be. I’ll walk out the 
door, down the path, under the trees, up the ridge and to 
the muddy ground around the spring and when that old woman 
comes I’ll scream every dirty word I ever knew until she 
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curses my old mouth. Frogs will drip from my lips and hop 
from my tongue. I’ll speak poetry in amphibian syllables 
until a red, red frog drops to the ground gleaming in the 
Lost Coast mist. For the rest of my life I’ll walk the 
wetlands singing at the top of my lungs, pseudacris regilla 
and bufo boreas hopping at my heels, just me and that 
California red-legged frog leading the way. 


